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CONTEXT

Through my work as a singer in opera, and in my teaching of singing to 
opera singers and singing actors, I have become increasingly aware of the 
need for training in an area that might be termed 'core performance 
skills', those skills relating to how the performer uses the body, the 
mind, the imagination - the self - in expressive enactment.  These skills 
are not separate from vocal skills, or from acting skills, or from movement 
skills.  Nor are they separate from the language or musical skills with 
which the vocal, acting and movement skills are so often associated.  They 
do, however, form a distinct core of skills necessary to competent 
performance in any or all of these areas.

H. Wesley Balk maintains that:

Singing-acting is the only performing art in which there is no single 
person who can tell the performer how to perform the total act correctly.  
At least two experts, usually more, are needed just to help the performer 
achieve the basic supporting skills, let alone learn how to put them all 
together.  In other arts, one teacher can usually teach the total skill for 
that art;  one may move from teacher to teacher and from style to style 
within that art, but the concern is always with the same basic skill 
projected in varying ways.  But for the singer-actor, it is a matter of 
acquiring vocal skills, musical skills, physical skills, and emotional-
projective skills, and then learning how to combine them into the 
magnificent system that we call 
singing-acting.

Possessing the separate skills in no way assures the ability to integrate 
them.  In music theater, as in no other performing art, there are two 
levels of training:  one level is the acquisition of all the separate 
skills and information;  the second level is the integration of all those 
separate skills into the system of singing-acting.  That larger system 
becomes a new and separate skill composed of many subskills.  Putting all 
those subskills together requires highly developed integrating capacities. 
[1]

The four disciplines of acting, movement, voice and singing have developed 
four distinctive way of conceptualising and articulating their body of 
skills.  Each discipline has its own focus and its own related style of 
teaching and learning.   I, and some of my colleagues, believe that as well 
as teaching the separate skills, we should also be able to teach the 
integrating capacities.   Our research is investigating how this might be 
done.

The first discipline, acting,  'is a process involving certain 
transformations:  A person is transformed into an actor, an actor is 



transformed into a character' [2].   Acting concerns the creation of 
character and of relationships, both between the actor and another or 
others, the actor and the environment, and the actor and the audience.  The 
actor learns to employ aspects of real interpersonal behaviour as tactics 
to create dynamic relationships on stage.  Acting skills training focuses 
on observation, imagination, and emotional responsiveness. The 
interrelationship between thought, word and action, the connection between 
thought and feeling, the evolution of image, and the communication of 
experience are central to the work.

The second discipline, stage movement, concerns the use of the body in non-
verbal communication, the physicalisation of a particular character in 
action. Non-verbal communication requires the expression of feelings, 
attitudes, and emotions through movement.  Movement skills training focuses 
on visual,  kinaesthetic and spatial awareness, physical conditioning, and 
control of non-verbal communication.   Teaching uses the students' 

observation and analysis of body use and movement patterns in themselves 
and others.  The vocabulary of body use has to be learnt to be available as 
a performance tool:  the student is made aware of the variety of ways the 
body may be developed and used in stillness and in motion.  Specific 
movement tasks are usually taught through demonstration and imitation.  
Physical conditioning is achieved through exercises for endurance, 
flexibility, strength, balance and co-ordination.  Control of non-verbal 
communication is developed through the study of contact, the use of voice 
other than in speech, and observation and reproduction of the processes 
involved in establishing, maintaining and changing physical relationships.

In the third discipline, the performer uses voice to express meanings 
through sound.  Students observe voice use in themselves and others and 
explore the use of vocal sound in communicating emotional and verbal 
meanings.  Skills training in spoken voice focuses on aural and verbal 
awareness and control of the vocal mechanism through regular exercise.   
Breath - the source of sound - and its relationship with the use of voice 
and body is particularly important.  Vocal development strives for flexible 
control of voice quality, pitch, resonance, dynamics and articulation, 
along with ease of production, energy, stamina and clarity.  The connection 
of voice with emotion is explored through exercises in relaxation, poetry 
speaking, and playing with vocal sound.

Finally, singing , the fourth discipline, is an extension of vocal skills 
to communication through music as well as word.  As with spoken voice,  
aural and verbal awareness are paramount.  Aural awareness is even more 
important to singing, since singing in tune is impossible without the 
ability to audiate pitch.  Breath management, too, is of even greater 
importance to singing than it is to voice, with any technical competence 
resting on breath management and velopharyngeal control.  Musical factors 
such as pitch, dynamics, register-blending, timbre and clarity depend on 
co-ordinated control of these elements.  Skills work in singing is aimed at 



achieving this control through specific exercises combining vocal work with 
common musical patterns.  Teaching uses visual and aural observation, 
demonstration and imitation, and experimentation.

THE NEPEAN PROJECT

My concern with the core skills area of performance training has grown in 
the six years I have been working as Lecturer in Singing in the Theatre 
course at the University of Western Sydney, Nepean. 

The BA (Theatre) Program
The Bachelor of Arts (Theatre) at Nepean was established ten years ago and 
is the only performance-based theatre degree in New South Wales.  It has 
gradually evolved as an intensive pre-professional training course for 
performers, offering foundation training in both practical and theoretical 
areas.  The program introduces students to a wide range of approaches and 
styles of performance and presentation.  As well as working towards public 
performance of conventional scripts in conventional spaces, students also 
devise their own shows for pubs, museums and street theatre, and present 
'black box' productions in an empty space, with bleacher-style adaptable 
seating, and minimal sets and costumes.  Some work is text-based, some 
movement-based, some involves large-scale spectacle, some music.  Third 
year students do a segment of work on acting for film and television.

The aim is for students to develop a range of skills relating to language, 
communication and response, processes of creative thinking, analysis and 
imagination.  Students are trained to use this range of skills in a variety 
of solo and group work, in a range of media, and in a variety of theatrical 
settings.

The degree involves three years of full-time study in Performance Studies, 
Production Studies and Theoretical Studies.  The focus of the first year is 
Self - the student's discovery and beginning development of the personal 

qualities which can be utilised in creating theatre.  The main focus of the 
second year - Skills - is the development of performance and production 
skills.   In the third year - Performance - students comprise a production 
company employing these skills in the mounting, marketing and public 
performance of theatre.  In all three years practical work is underpinned 
by theoretical studies in theatre.

Performance Studies
Over the three years, students complete six subjects in Performance 
Studies, making up slightly more than one-third of the content of the 
degree.  Performance Studies is made up of four  areas of study:  Acting, 
Movement, Voice and Singing.   Acting, Movement and Voice would be seen as 
essentials in most modern Western actor-training course.  The inclusion of 
Singing does not imply that the course aims specifically to train 



performers for musical theatre.  While some graduates do make a career in 
musical theatre, singing is included as an integral part of Performance 
Studies for its value in extending the vocal range of any actor, and in 
offering another marketable skill for the more musically gifted performer.

Performance Studies Research
The successful performer needs to be able to identify the particular skills 
required by different performance tasks, and the balance between acting, 
movement, voice and singing appropriate to particular performance demands, 
including the type, style and context of the performance.  Over the last 
four years there has been growing awareness among lecturers working in 
these performance disciplines that efficient teaching of performance skills 
requires identification of the overlap between the areas, identification of 
the significant areas of difference, and an approach to teaching which 
makes clear to the students the areas of commonality and difference.   
While Acting, Movement, Voice and Singing each involve separate and 
distinct skills,  it is apparent that there are a number of  common 
components related to Performance which might be taught in a 'core' course.  
Currently a significant number of teaching hours is being devoted in each 
discipline to exercises designed to develop such performance skills, 
without anty systematic work on integration.

The Performance Core Studies Project
Performance Studies lecturers Christopher Burke (Acting), Yana Taylor 
(Movement), Coral Haddock (Voice) and I in Singing, have, under the 
leadership of Coral Haddock,  jointly designed a one-year research project 
to devise and trial the teaching of a new subject, Performance Core 
Studies, planned to become part of the BA (Theatre) at UWS, Nepean.  By 
investigation and evaluation of the training methods used in each of the 
skills areas of Acting, Movement, Voice and Singing, common techniques will 
be clarified, enabling the introduction of specialised first-year classes 
dealing with core components.

A great deal of preliminary work has already been done on identifying 
common objectives, common ways of learning, and common techniques.

Common objectives are:  identification of habitual use;   development of 
body awareness and kinaesthetic memory;  development of habits of 
observation;  clarity of intent and focussed concentration on the physical 
task;   cultivation of an attitude of mental and physical flexibility, 
energy and relaxed readiness;  development of the ability to identify and 
release unnecessary tension;  to achieve communication through physical 
means;  to cope with performance anxiety and develop confidence.

All four disciplines share physical enactment as the primary means of 
skills learning.  Each relies on the 'chunking' and accumulation of tasks, 
and a sequencing of tasks where completion of one triggers the start of the 
next.  Each requires the ability to audiate/visualise/conceptualise ahead 
of performance.  Each uses sensory feedback - proprioceptive, aural and 



visual.  Each requires an ability to identify and remember patterns.  In 
each discipline learning can be enhanced by mental practice.

Common techniques include exercises for:  relaxation;  body alignment;  
breathing;  observation, imitation and non-verbal communication;  
concentration;  clarity of thought and action.  What is not clear is 
exactly how these exercises can be structured, what vocabulary should be 
used, and how they should be taught in order to be relevant to all areas of 
performance, that is, to truly develop core performance skills.

Structure of the Research Project
The element common to all areas is the use of the body as the instrument of 
communication.  In all areas the co-ordinated use of mind and body are 
essential:  kinaesthetic awareness and memory play an important part.   
Building on this preliminary work on common objectives, common ways of 
learning, and common techniques, the research team has identified skills 
likely to make up the new subject, Performance Core Studies.  Over one 
year, the project aims to build on this information in two distinct stages:

Stage One (Semester One)
This stage will involve the investigation and clarification of components 
of Performance to aid the shaping of the Core Studies subject.  The four 
teachers will be relieved of some teaching responsibilities to attend 
classes conducted in other Performance Studies areas, giving first-hand 
experience of all skills areas.  A research assistant/participant will 
attend a full set of Performance Studies I classes, participating as a 
student and viewing the process from the student's perspective.  The 
research assistant will document the processes of each class and record 
her/his experiences.

Stage Two (Semester Two)
This stage will involve the trialling of a pilot Performance Core Studies 
subject for four hours per week.  Each member of the teaching group will 
run one one-hour Core class each week, with all the teaching group 
observing all classes.  The assistant will participate, recording and 
reporting on experience of the Core classes and the links with separate 
skills classes.

Timetable of the Research Project

We have divided the year's work into five phases:

Phase One is the pre-teaching preparation period.  During this period the 
research team will discuss the project with other faculty members and 
consult with a reference group of theatre practitioners and academics in 



order to determine strategies for the forthcoming academic year.  The 
research assistant will design and administer surveys to incoming first 
year students in order to
Phase Two will opccupy the first semester.  During this 
phase data on skills teaching in each of the four areas will be  collected 
by observation and recorded in detail.  The research assistant will observe 
all Performance Studies classes, and  each member of the teaching team will 
observe a set number of hours in the teaching in the other skills areas.  
Members of the project team will conduct regular weekly meetings to 
exchange experiences and observations based on attendance at skills 
classes.  The data emerging  as a result of these exchanges will be 
recorded by writing, audio and video tape.

Phase Three will occupy the inter-semester break.
During the break data will be collated and analysed and a preliminary 
report prepared.  This report will form the basis of further discussions 
with the reference group.  On the basis of the report and the subsequent 
discussions, a Core Studies subject for Semester Two will be designed and 
written.

Phase Four will occupy the second semester.
During this period teaching of the pilot Core Studies subject will be  
trialled, with each member of the research team teaching one Core Studies 
class per week.   Each member of the team will observe Core Studies classes 
conducted by all other members and the research assistant will observe and 
report on links between Core Studies and separate skills classes.  
Experiences and observations will be exchanged and discussed and data 
recorded.  The members of the project team will monitor progress of the 
project through regular weekly meetings.

Phase Five will comprise an evaluation of the project.
At the end of teaching in Semester II, the students will be surveyed to 
evaluate the Core Studies pilot teaching.  The data from this survey will 
be recorded, , along with all other data from  the team observations and 
discussions and the audio and video recording.  The data will be analysed 
and the results evaluated.  On the basis of this evaluation a Core Studies 
subject will be drafted for introduction into first year Performance  
Studies.

Anticipated Outcomes of the Research Project

The project aims to improve teaching and learning practices for the 
Performing Arts courses at UWS, Nepean by:

.    Providing a new and comprehensive Core Studies 
     Performance subject

.    Assisting student learning in specific skills (Acting, Voice,
     Singing, Movement)



.    Removing unnecessary duplication of teaching

.    Enabling staff involved in skills teaching to speak a common
     language and help students to understand both common
     ground and essential differences in the separate
     skills areas;

.    Bridging the perceived gap between classroom practice and 
     on-stage performance.
We also hope that this initial project will stimulate further research in 

the area.

Dissemination of Results

It is anticipated that the project will be of broad-ranging interest to 
teachers of Performance both in Australia and overseas.   In Australia 
results will be disseminated through conference and workshop presentations 
both in the specific skills disciplines - for example,  Acting - and in 
arenas concerned with performance and with research in arts education.

Internationally, the work can be developed and findings disseminated 
through the World Theatre Training Institute.   Theatre Nepean is the 
Australian member of this Institute which is an international network of 
tertiary training courses for actors.  The Institute facilitates 
performance research, encourages experimentation in performance teaching 
through staff and student exchange, and fosters sharing of ideas in theatre 
training through international festivals of intensive workshops, master 
classes, seminars and performances.  Theatre Nepean has already 
participated in international theatre training festivals in Milwaukee, 
Wisconsin, USA, in 1989, in Cracow, Poland, in 1991 and was host to the 
third festival in March-April 1992.  Yana Taylor (Movement) was involved in 
both overseas festivals, and all members of the research team presented 
work at the Western Sydney festival.  Staff exchanges were initiated by my 
period as a visiting lecturer at the School of Opera and Drama, University 
of Gothenburg, in 1991.  Staff and students at Gothenburg are very involved 
in the problems of transfer of learning in the performance skills area, and 
I look forward to their feedback on the work.

Through the project we hope to introduce significant changes to the 
teaching of these vital core performance skills for our own UWS, Nepean 
students,  and through national and international consultation and exchange 
to stimulate the whole area of integrated performance teaching.
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